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Thirty-one kilometres of the Clarence 
Way between Bonalbo and Urbenville will 
be upgraded thanks to a $16 million grant 
from the Australian Government through 
its Remote Roads Upgrade Program 
(RRUP). 

Kyogle Council also will contribute $4 
million to the project. 

Federal Member for Page Kevin Hogan 
announced the funding at Bonalbo last 
month. 

 “The Clarence Way is a critical route 
connecting the Bonalbo and Urbenville 
communities however the road is current-
ly in exceptionally poor condition,” Mr 
Hogan said. 

“This upgrade will see significant safety 
improvements including pavement widen-
ing and strengthening as well as drainage 
and delineation improvements.  

“Importantly, the upgrade will ensure 
locals, businesses and other road users 
get to their destination safer and sooner.” 

Mr Hogan said the RRUP help local gov-
ernment fund road upgrades which may 

otherwise be unaffordable. 
“Our government recognises the costs 

to upgrade rural and regional roads is 
often prohibitive for local governments, 
which is why we are committed to provid-
ing this vital funding under RRUP,” he 
said. 

Kyogle Council Mayor Kylie Thomas 
described the announcement as truly 
great for the region. 

“Kyogle Council has worked tirelessly to 

highlight the absolutely key role that the 
Clarence Way plays in connecting our 
communities and businesses, and thanks 
the Federal Government for providing this 
critical funding support,” Cr Thomas said. 

“The upgrade will benefit locals each 
and every day – making each trip safer 
and more comfortable and also kickstart-
ing further community growth and devel-
opment.” 

$20M IN FUNDING 
for Clarence Way upgrade 
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In response to 
rebuilding after 
the floods last 
month, the State 
Government will 
be setting up a 
Reconstruction 
Corporation by 1 
July this year. 
It will be opera-
tional for at least 

3-5 years until the region is fully func-
tional again. 

The NSW Premier Dominic Perrottet 
told Mayors via teleconference over the 
Easter long weekend that we can expect 
to see our flood projects prioritized, jobs 
and economic growth promoted in our 
regions with housing and roads being 
top on the list. 

The Mayors in turn informed the Prem-
ier of the different challenges and prob-
lems facing each of our councils. Alt-
hough we have a long way to go as a 

region, we hope that with the help of 
our dedicated State and Federal Minis-
ters we will see the funding required to 
rebuild our towns, villages and work-
places. 

The rebuild will take time. Again, 
Council appreciates the cooperation of 
local residents and businesses, especial-
ly those in rural areas who are trying to 
operate their businesses in difficult cir-
cumstances and on damaged roads.  

The Recovery Centre which had been 
operating in Kyogle since the floods has 
helped many people get access to the 
support and financial assistance they 
need.  

After much time spent with the com-
munity, Council has adopted the Kyogle 
Civic Heart Masterplan.  

The Civic Heart Precinct - Stratheden 
Street, library and forecourt area – is 
stage one of the overall masterplan 
which also incorporates the main street. 

Tenders will be called by August 2022, 
with preliminary works to upgrade the 

Civic Heart expected to commence be-
fore the end of the year.  

The project will be completed during 
2023. 

This type of development in the CBD 
of Kyogle is to put into action the kind of 
improvements that the community have 
expressed over the last few years; well-
maintained public spaces that enable 
people to get together and events like 
the Saturday Markets, Pumpkin Festival, 
Writers Festival will benefit from a fit for 
purpose location.  

Meanwhile, in response to community 
feedback, Council has decided to investi-
gate options for the long-term manage-
ment of traffic, including parking, in the 
main street before proceeding with the 
main street component of the plan. 

Once that has been completed, the 
community will have further opportuni-
ties to comment on how the main street 
redevelopment will proceed. 

Until next time,          
                         Cr Kylie Thomas 

from the Mayor ... 

The community has until Thursday, 
12 May to comment on Kyogle 
Council’s new Community Strategic 
Plan (CSP). 

The CSP aims to identify the 
community’s vision for the future of 
the Kyogle Local Government Area 
(LGA) over the next 10 years, set 
goals in achieving that vision and 
identify what Council, and its 
partners, will do to achieve those 
goals. 

All NSW Council must have their 
new CSP adopted by 30 June 2022. 

Council launched a community 
survey on 7 March to assist with the 
development of the CSP and held 
information sessions throughout the 
LGA in early May to get further 
input. Council now is calling on 
community members to provide 
further input on the draft CSP 2022-
2032, which it adopted for public 
exhibition at its 11 April 2022 

meeting. 
The draft CSP builds on progress 

already made through 
implementation of ‘Ready to Grow’, 
Council’s previous Community 
Strategic Plan. 

It has been developed based on 
community feedback, as well as 
analysis of local economic, 
environmental and social trends.  

The draft CPS recognises the need 
to get the ‘basics’ right – better 
roads, reliable telecommunications, 
well-maintained public spaces and 
great community facilities.  

It also reflects the community’s 
growing desire for action in the 
areas of environmental protection, 
sustainability and resilience to 
change and natural disasters. 

Written submissions and/or 
comments on the draft CSP can be 
made via email to council@kyogle. 
nsw.gov.au or snail mail to PO Box 
11, Kyogle, NSW 2474. A copy of the 
draft CSP is available on the On 
Public Exhibition page on Council’s 
website.  

COMMENT  
sought on draft CSP 
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Kyogle Council will hold a constitutional ref-
erendum to determine if ratepayers and resi-
dents want to have a popularly elected Mayor. 

A majority of Councillors at the April meeting 
of Council voted in favour of holding the refer-
endum and of conducting an education cam-
paign, before the referendum, on the pros and 
cons of a popularly elected Mayor. 

The referendum will be held at the next local 

government elections which are scheduled to 
be held in September 2024. 

For a constitutional referendum to pass, a 
majority of voters in the council area must have 
voted in support of the proposal.  

Voting in a constitutional referendum is com-
pulsory and the result is binding on the council.  

If the constitutional referendum is passed, 
the result takes effect at the next local govern-
ment elections (currently scheduled for Sep-
tember 2028). 

A popularly elected mayor holds office for the 
term of the elected Council, usually four years.  

COUNCIL TO         
hold mayoral referendum  

Council has been undertaking a major 
upgrade of the Clarence Way for the full 
length between the local government 
boundary near Urbenville through to 
Woodenbong since mid-2021.  

The project was made possible by $3 
million of funding from the NSW 
Government and $2million of funding from 
the Australian Government, with Council 
contributing up to $2 million of its own 
funding to allow the full length to be 
completed.  

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Kylie Thomas 
said construction works were paused in 
December 2021 when the project was 
nearing completion, due to signs of 
premature pavement failure.  

“Council has since engaged independent 
consultants to undertake sampling and 
testing of the material supplied for the 
project, with a report on the final results 
provided to Council this month,” Cr 
Thomas said. 

“The report shows that the material 
supplied across the segments showing 
signs of premature failure, does not 
conform to the required specifications.”  

Council has prepared a detailed estimate 
of the cost of the repair works based on 
the test results obtained, involving 
stabilisation of the existing pavement 
materials, and an overlay of compliant 
pavement material from an alternate 
source of quarry materials. This repair 
methodology will avoid the excessive time 
delays and costs associated with removal 
and full replacement of the unsuitable 
material, whilst still achieving the required 

pavement strength and longevity.  
When Council resolves to accept tenders 

under the contract for the supply of quarry 
products, the tenderers are required to 
hold a suitable level of Public and Product 
Liability Insurance coverage, as protection 
against this kind of event. 

As such, Council is seeking appropriate 
compensation for the cost of repairing the 
road throughout these affected segments.  

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Kylie Thomas 
said the situation is unfortunate.  

“Despite all the hard work and best 
efforts of the Council staff and contractors 
involved in the project, the material 
supplied did not meet the required 
specifications, and this has led to 

premature failures throughout the works,” 
Cr Thomas said. 

“Councillors and Council staff are 
working together to ensure that the 
project can be completed as originally 
planned, and as soon as possible,” Cr 
Thomas said 

“In the meantime, Council staff will 
continue to monitor the road and 
undertake any works needed to ensure 
continuity of service. 

“I also take this opportunity to thank the 
community for their patience, and 
apologise for the extended delays in 
completing the project and any 
inconvenience caused.”  

CLARENCE WAY 
community update 

Swimming pools  
CLOSED  

Council’s three  public 
swimming pools have closed 
for the off season. 

The Kyogle, Woodenbong 
and Bonalbo pools closed on 
April 25 and will re-open for 
the 2022-2023 swimming 
season on Saturday 24 
September, 2022. 
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Kyogle Council has released a draft $190 
million four-year budget to deliver the ser-
vices our community needs and expects, 
Kyogle Mayor Cr Kylie Thomas said.  

Council adopted the draft budget at its 
April meeting is seeking public comment 
through its annual budget consultation pro-
cess.  

“Having just experienced some of the 

worst flooding in our area’s history, this is 
welcome news for our community,” Mayor 
Thomas said.  

“The budget sees the continuation of the 
largest bridge replacement program in the 
State, with around 90 bridges being re-
placed across a two-year period, at a cost of 
more than $50 million.  

“There is $60 million in the 2022/2023 
budget including; 
• $22.3 million for bridge replacements 
• $1.35 million for regional roads 

• $3.5 million for rural local roads 
• $1.7 million for urban streets 
• $3.1 million for building and community 

facilities including 
• $104,000 for financial assistance dona-

tions  
 Copies of the draft budget are available 

for from Council at 1 Stratheden Street, 
Kyogle, on Council’s website www.kyogle. 
nsw.gov.au and at local stores and post of-
fices.  Submissions should be made in writ-
ing by 4pm on 10 May 2022.  

DRAFT BUDGET  
delivers a wealth of works 

Illegal dumping of waste causes significant 
environmental, social and financial impacts 
for Kyogle Council and the community. 

When Council receives a report about ille-
gal dumping, staff investigate the incident, 
clean up dumped waste and take enforce-
ment action when the responsible party can 
be identified.  

However, until recently, Council has not 
had the opportunity to look at the overall 
issue of illegal dumping in throughout the 
Kyogle local government area (LGA). 

In 2021 the Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA) provided Kyogle Council with a 
$20,000 grant to collate data about illegal 
dumping in the Kyogle LGA.  

This project has allowed Council to gain a 
good understanding of the type of waste 
dumped, location of incidents, hotspots, 
estimated costs and waste volumes through-
out our LGA. 
What have we found out? 

Illegal dumping and littering is more prev-
alent within our community than previously 
perceived.  

Since 2009, the number of reports about 
illegal dumping has been steadily increasing 
(see Figure 1). 2021 saw a significant in-

crease (40%) in the number of dumping cas-
es reported as a result of the Illegal Dump-
ing Project. 

Household waste (51%) and abandoned 
vehicles (24%) are the two most prevalent 
types of illegally dumped waste in Kyogle 
LGA (see Figure 2). 

Dumping household waste in public bins 
in our parks and gardens and dumping waste 
at rest stops are two of the most common 
illegal dumping behaviours occurring in our 
LGA. 

Council estimates that illegal dumping is 
costing ratepayers around $40,000 per year 
to investigate and clean-up. However, the 
real cost is likely to be much higher, as 
many incidents are still going unreported. 
What are we going to do about it? 

In response to the findings of the Illegal 
Dumping Project, Council is developing an 

Illegal Dumping and Litter Prevention Strat-
egy.  

The aim of the strategy will be to identify 
what actions are needed to reduce the inci-
dents of illegal dumping generally, but also 
target specific hotspots identified as part of 
the Illegal Dumping Project.  

Reducing the impacts of illegal dumping 
and littering is a shared responsibility.  

Kyogle Council, local businesses, land 
managers, community groups and the local 
community all have a role to play in making 
sure we protect our LGA from the adverse 
impacts of littering and illegal dumping.  

If you see someone dumping waste some-
where they shouldn’t be, or find waste that 
has been dumped in our LGA, make sure you 
report it to Council or via RIDonline at 
https://ridonline.epa.nsw.gov.au/#/home 

Illegal dumping, littering   
ON THE RISE  

Figure 2 

Figure 1 

file:///H:/my%20documents/Newsletter/2022/04%20-%2022/%0dhttps:/ridonline.epa.nsw.gov.au/#/home
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At its April Ordinary Meeting of Council, 
Council considered the Kyogle Civic Precinct 
Masterplan Project. This project has two 
main components – redevelopment of the 
Kyogle Main Street (Summerland Way) and 
redevelopment of the Civic Heart Precinct 
(Stratheden Street/Library Forecourt area).  

The original Draft Masterplan was revised 
following significant public comment and 
feedback received during the first round of 
public consultation in June 2021.  

The revised Draft Masterplan underwent a 
subsequent round of public consultation 
between December 2021 – February 2022. 
Community interest in the project remains 
very strong and Council received a large 
number of submission in response to the 

revised Draft Masterplan. 
There was clear community support for 

redevelopment of the Civic Heart Precinct 
subject to clarification and refinement of 
some design elements such as amount of 
grassed space, supporting infrastructure and 
installations and the proposed planting re-
gime and species.  

The landscape design for the Civic Heart 
Precinct was amended to reflect this feed-
back and Council resolved at its April meet-
ing to adopt the Kyogle Civic Heart Land-
scape Design.  

Community feedback on the revised rede-
velopment of the Kyogle Main Street 
showed considerable support for the 
“greening” of the main street in principle, 
however there are still substantial reserva-
tions about key elements of the plan - in 

particular, the potential loss of car parking 
spaces and other traffic management issues. 

As a result, Council has decided to investi-
gate options for the long-term management 
of traffic in the Kyogle Main Street, includ-
ing provision of car parking spaces required 
to support the sustainable growth of the 
Kyogle business district, before further con-
sideration of a plan for redevelopment of 
the Main Street.  

When this work is completed, it is intend-
ed that a further revision of the Summerland 
Way component of the Masterplan will be 
prepared, accompanied by an overarching 
proposal for the provision of car parking in 
and around the CBD.  

The revised package will be subject to a 
final round of public consultation.  

KYOGLE CIVIC    
Heart plan adopted 

Council will permanently 
waive the development appli-
cation, assessment and in-
spection fees and charges for 
a range of community infra-
structure projects. 

The waiver will apply to 
projects funded by the State 
or Federal Governments and 
which are on land managed by 
a Community Trust, Crown 
Land Manager or sporting 
club. 

In recent years, several local 
community groups and land 
managers have been success-
ful in securing State and Fed-
eral Government funding for 
projects to maintain and de-
velop community infrastruc-
ture and stimulate local econ-
omies in the wake of bushfire, 
drought, flood and the COVID-
19 pandemic.  

The projects include main-
taining or upgrading existing 
community facilities, installing 
new structures and amenities 
at community sporting 
grounds and showgrounds and 
making improvements to com-
munity halls.  

These projects can require 
development consent from 
Council, and often the devel-
opment process costs, which 
can add up depending on the 
complexity and scale of the 
project, were not included in 
the community group’s budg-
et. 

Council agreed at it April 
meeting to assist community 
groups to deliver these vital 
projects by waiving Council 
development fees and charg-
es.  

While community groups 
will still need to meet costs 
such as consultant fees for 
preparing information re-
quired to support a develop-
ment application and statutory 
State Government fees and 
charges, it is hoped the waiver 
of Council fees will ensure 
that funding is spent on what 
matters most – infrastructure 
for our community.  

Community groups are en-
couraged to contact Council’s 
Planning Services team for 
advice on whether develop-
ment consent is required for a 
project and how to submit a 
development application if 
required.  

SOME DA 
fees waived 

Council has replaced 25 bridges 
since June 2021 as part of its 
once in a generation bridge build-
ing program. 

Council aims to replace 93 ag-
ing timber bridges over a two-
year period from June 2021 to 
June 2022 as part of the program 
which is being funded through 
the State Government’s Fixing 
Country Bridges Program (FCB) 
($40.419M) and the Federal Gov-
ernment’s Bridge Renewal Pro-
gram ($1.535M). Council is also 
contributing $8.86M to the pro-
ject. 

At any one time, Council has 
between five and six active bridge 
construction sites on the go, with 
Council currently using a mix of 
internal resources and local con-
tractors to complete the works. 

The wet weather and cata-
strophic flooding in recent 
months significantly slowed the 
bridge building program with 
many of Council’s crews being 
redeployed to emergency restora-
tion works.  

However, the bridge building 
program is ramping back up to 

full production, with Council ex-
pecting work to recommence on 
six sites at the start of May. 

Council has used its standard 
steel girder and precast concrete 
deck bridge design to replace the 
majority of the bridges to date. 
Most of the components for this 
type of bridge are manufactured 
off site which allows Council to 
keep the time on site to a mini-
mum (steel girders manufactured 
off site, precast concrete deck 
units from a local manufacturer, 
reinforcement cages prefabricat-
ed at Council’s Woodenbong de-
pot). 

Current open work sites are: 
• Ryans Creek Road 
• Mahoneys Lane 
• Gorge Creek Road 
• Saunders Road 
• Walsh Road 
• Cedar Point Bridge Edenville 

Road – construction by a local 
contractor.  

25 BRIDGES                    
replaced since June  
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Nature has been transforming for writers 
and artist in the Kyogle district since 2020.  

First, there was the idea, then there was 
drought, then came fire, then came pan-
demic, then flood, climate change and then 
another flood. 

All the while, writers and artists were 
pivoting on an opportunity to exhibit their 
creativity in an exhibition focusing on Na-
ture Transforming. 

Throughout the years, Council’s Roxy 
Gallery has supported collaborative exhibi-
tions between members of the Kyogle and 
District Arts Group and the Kyogle Writers 
Group with an interest in connecting the 
literal with the visual and vice versa.  

The elements of interpreting words in to 
visuals and visuals into words intrigues and 
expands how viewers perceive what is 
created. 

Nature Transforming finally will be on 
exhibit at the Roxy Gallery throughout 
May. 

The official opening will be on Friday 
May 6 and it will run until June 5.  

Coincidently, the exhibition will run 
alongside the Kyogle Writers Festival.  

As part of this exhibition and due to the 

many factors that delayed the show getting 
on the road, this idea also transformed into 
a book. 

Through funding support from Arts 
Northern Rivers and Create NSW, the 
Kyogle Writers Group was able to engage 
professional local photographers, designers 

and printers to turn this exhibition into a 
collection of writings and artworks that 
touch on the topic of our changing world.   

The book ‘Nature Transforming’ will be 
on sale at the Roxy Gallery and all pro-
ceeds will go towards future creative arts 
projects in literature and art. 

EXHIBITION     
is transformative 

Pat Oxtoby’s work titled Time Warp will feature in the Nature Transforming exhibition at Council’s Roxy 
Gallery. 

Why not come along and join 
the fun at one of Kyogle library’s 
fab free programs – there is 
something for people of all ages 
at your library during May. 

Children’s Service 
Programs  
Read, rhyme and romp: This 
program is held every Friday 
from 10.30-11am during school 
terms. This is for birth to three-
year-olds; and older siblings are 
welcome. 
Saturday Parents and Kids Club: 
Is held on alternate Saturdays 
from 10.30-11.30am during 
school terms. This program is for 
5-12 years. Dates to be advised 
each month. Please note 

parental participation 
encouraged and supervision 
required as this program 
provides unstructured sessions 
with simple craft and LEGO trays. 
Playdough Playtime: Is now held 
on the third Thursday of every 
month during school terms from 
10.30-11am. This program is for 
pre-schoolers ages - older 
siblings welcome. 
LEGO Club: This ever popular 
program is held from 3.30-4pm 
on the third Thursday of every 
month during school terms. It is 
for school-aged children. 

Adult Programs  
Kyogle library Book Discussion 
Group: Held on the third Tuesday 
of each month from 10.30-
11.30am. A free cuppa provided 
to all participants. 
Adult Colouring-in Group: Held 
every second Friday and fourth 

Wednesday of each month 
starting at 10.30am. A free cuppa 
provided to all participants. 
Tech Savvy: Free tech assistance 
available for adults, 15-30 
minutes sessions by 
appointment only. Please phone 
6632 1134 to book a session. 

Bookings essential for all 
programs.  

For further information and 
bookings, call Kyogle library 
staff on 6632 1134  

Kyogle library is your one-
stop-Tech hub for:  
• fast free wi-fi during library 

opening hours 
• free computer access by 

appointment 
• free library membership with 

current local ID 
• free laptop access for library 

members in-library 

• cheap black and white and 
colour A4 and A3 printing 

• cheap scan to email and free 
scan to USB services 

•  JP services by appointment 

Kyogle Writers Festival 

The Kyogle Writers Festival 
runs from 12-15 May, with the 
Kyogle library hosting a number 
of events throughout the 
festival. Check out the program 
of amazing events, information 
and booking details at 
www.kyoglewritersfestival.com. 

LIBRARY     
happenings 

http://www.kyoglewritersfestival.com
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Farmers’ Market 
The Kyogle Farmers’ Market 

is held on Saturday mornings in 
Stratheden Street, Kyogle 
(between the Summerland Way 
and the library).  

To book a stall phone Robert 
on 0407 506 548 or Anne on 
6632 1851.  

Kyogle Bazaar  
The Kyogle Bazaar is held on 

the fourth Saturday of the 
month  at the Kyogle Amphi-

theatre, behind the Information 
Centre.  

The Bazaar is a volunteer-run 
community market day, which 
features a variety of stalls. 

The marker runs from 9am-
2pm in the autumn, winter and 
spring months and from 8am-
1pm during the summer. 

The May Bazaar will be held 
on Saturday, 28 May. 

Green Thumbs Day 
Bonalbo Garden Club Inc will 

host its bi annual Green 
Thumbs Day on Tuesday, 25 
October 2022.  

This is a ticketed event and 

must be booked and paid for 
prior to the day. 

 For your ticket you will re-
ceived morning tea, a two 
course lunch and a guest 
speaker (TBA). 

It will be held at the Soldiers 
Memorial Hall at Old Bonalbo 
commencing at 10am. Tickets 
sales will be released closer to 
the date. For further infor-
mation, please phone 0438 478 
983. 

Road safety 
A road safety workshop to 

help people aged 65 or over 
make safer choices when driv-
ing, walking, using a mobility 

scooter or catching public 
transport will be held in Kyogle 
on Thursday 26 May. 

The workshop is being coor-
dinated by Transport for NSW 
and will be held at the Kyogle 
Community Centre (formerly 
known as Kyogle Seniors Cen-
tre) from 10am-12pm. 

Each attendee at the work-
shop will have the chance to 
take up a subsidised driving 
lesson. 

 Registration is essential. To 
book your place at the work-
shop, phone Ivor Thompson on 
0481 040 918 or email manag-
er@truebluedriving.com.au.  

Community  

Calendar 

The 2022 Kyogle Writers Festival kicks off 
on Thursday 12 May and runs through until 
Sunday 15 May.  

The festival begins with a family movie 
night screening 1980s cult-classic, The 
Princess Bride, at Kyogle Cinemas.  

The next three days feature more than 70 
separate events and just as many authors, 
writers, podcasters, poets and filmmakers. 
There is definitely something for everyone 
in this year’s program!   

With the broad theme of ‘Close to Home?’, 
the overall format remains similar to last 
year with conversations with authors, panel 
discussions, poetry readings and workshops.  

The festival is once again sponsoring a 
writer-in-residence program, this time 
supporting an emerging First Nations’ 
writer.  

“One of our aims in programming the 
festival is to bring to Kyogle a diversity of 
authors and poets, at different stages of 
their careers, from emerging through to 
established, and from across the country, 
while also ensuring there is strong 
representation by local and regional 
writers”, the festival’s creative director, Paul 
Shields, said.  

First Nations’ chef, Mark Olive, well known 
for his SBS TV series, The Outback Café, will 
be in conversation with Southern Cross 
University’s Adele Wessell on the evening of 
Friday, 13 May, just before the official 
festival welcome soiree under the big 

marquee on Stratheden Street.  
Cultural researcher and foundation editor 

of The Griffith Review, Prof Julianna Schultz 
will be in conversation with Melissa 
Lukashenko, discussing Julianne’s latest 
book, The Idea of Australia on Saturday, 14 
May. 

Topics to be explored by panels of authors 
include nature, cooking, LBGT identities, and 
First Nations writing. 

And, if you want to hone your own skills,  
there will be workshops on writing memoir, 
historical fiction, the sensual world and 
podcasting.  

There’s even a panel called I Love Poetry 

and Rugby League! 
Full program and online ticket sales are 

available www.kyoglewritersfestival.com  
Festival organisers are very grateful for 

the generous financial support provided by 
our sponsors and supporters: NSW State 
Government through CreateNSW, the 
Australian Government through the 
Regional Arts Fund and Destination 
Australia, The Foundation for Rural Regional 
Renewal, Kyogle Council, Southern Cross 
University, University of Queensland Press, 
ACON, Raised Ink Press, The Business Hive 
and the Standfield and Hanley Families.  

One of the many events held as part of last year’s Kyogle 
Writers Festival.  

FULL PROGRAM  
of events at Writers Festival 

mailto:manager@truebluedriving.com.au
mailto:manager@truebluedriving.com.au
http://www.kyoglewritersfestival.com
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Amidst the disturbance and changing 
road network conditions of the past month, 
Council was very happy to open new bridg-
es on Wyndham Road and Wynlea Road 
and to start construction of new bridges at 
Walsh Road, Mahoneys Lane, and Gorge 
Creek Road.  

At the end of April, preparations were 
also underway for commencement of the 
Old Tweed Road bridge replacement and 
piling works for the bridge replacement on 
Saunders Road. 

At the time of writing, crews are working 
to restore through access of Lillian Rock 
Road with the road expected to be open to 
one lane by the end of April.  

Kyogle Road at the Cawongla Range 
landslip will be open to two lanes of traffic 
in the week after the ANZAC Day long-
weekend. 

Investigation and design work carried out 
in March and April is being utilised to de-

velop and refine the program of works for 
restoration at all major landslips in the 
local government area. The program will 
accompany Council’s application for assis-
tance under the State and Commonwealth 
funded Natural Disaster Relief and Recov-
ery Arrangements. 

Restoration work commenced at Theresa 
Creek Road in April and will continue into 

May. 
This work involves rehabilitation seg-

ments of the bitumen road including the 
steep hill near Dugans Road.  

Work will shortly recommence at the 
Sandilands rehabilitation project which 
involves road rehabilitation, widening, and 
minor realignment of a stretch of Clarence 
Way. 

COUNCIL OPENS  
two new bridges, despite rain 

Kyogle Road at the Cawongla Range landslip has re-opened to two lanes of traffic. 

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM  
MONDAY TO FRIDAY 

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474 
Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800  
Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au       

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au   

Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil 

A WARD 

Cr  Kylie Thomas  (Mayor) 

0428 919 496 

crkylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Hayden Doolan 

0402 097 185 

crhayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr Janet Wilson 

0419 600 848  

crjanet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

B WARD 

Cr John Burley  

6632 1436 or  0437 252 376 

crjohn.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Robert Cullen  

0408 278 685 

crrobert.cullen@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Maggie May 

0499 551 714  

crmaggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

C WARD 

Cr  Tom Cooper (Deputy Mayor) 

0437 562 887 

crtom.cooper@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Danielle Mulholland  

0438 931 425 

crdanielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  James Murray 

0427 581 074 

crjames.murray@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday 9 May  
2022 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of 
every month except January. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the 
Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of 
general business is Public Forum, which provides an opportunity for 
the public to speak to Council on items of business to be considered at 
the meeting. To request to speak at the Public Forum, you should email 
council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au or phone 6632 1611 by midday on the 
Friday preceding the meeting.  

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION 

w w w .m y r o a d i n f o . co m .a u  

RECYCLING FACILITIES 

All  Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities  
(if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel,  
aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge. 
The waste facility hours of operation are:  
Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday 
   9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday 
Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm  
Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm  
Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm   
* All Council waste facilities are closed on public holidays 

Council MEETINGS 

Council contact and info 


